Bethel Island Municipal

Meeting Minutes

Improvement District

Regular Meeting of 1/18/18


SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF

THE BETHEL ISLAND MUNICIPAL IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT

BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

3085 STONE ROAD

BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

DATE:  JANUARY 18, 2018
The Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District met in regular session located at 3085 Stone Road, Bethel Island, CA at 7:00 p.m.  Upon roll call, the following were found to be present: Directors: Bruce Smith, Tony Berzinas, Bob Amrine, Lee Simpson, and Lisa Kirk.  Attorney Dave Larsen, District Manager Regina Espinoza, District Engineers Mark Fortner and Jeff Twitchell from GEI, and representatives from Delta Coves were also in attendance.
BOARD DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL APPEARANCES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

None.
Director Amrine asked to move the Fire Station Update Report up on the agenda.

BETHEL ISLAND FIRE STATION UPDATE
Battalion Chief Macumber asked to be put on the agenda from now on and gave an update on the Fire Station statistics.  He also gave an update on the dry hydrants.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 14, 2017 and the minutes of the Special Meeting of December 21, 2017.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
Director Berzinas requested President Smith to read the Certificate of Commendation for the field staff.
Director Kirk wanted to thank resident Dean Moreland for bringing it to the District’s attention that the report for the material being stored at the mitigation site was initially incorrect.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to approve the Certificate of Commendation to field staff.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS

A motion was made by Director Amrine and seconded by Director Kirk to leave the officers as is (Bruce Smith as Board President, Tony Berzinas as Vice President, Bob Amrine as Board Secretary, and Lee Simpson as Treasurer).  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

None.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Ralph McClane at 2830 Taylor Road reported that he is trying to replace the culvert in his driveway, and his contractor said the water needed to be drained in order for the work to be done.  The culverts down from him also must be clogged because water is not moving.
Direction was given to staff to work with the property owner, as much as the District can, to assist and provide direction.  It was also suggested to put the item on the next agenda.

Director Berzinas stated the drainage issues on Stone Road have not been resolved yet and should have not been taken off the agenda.  Both Taylor Road drainage issues and Stone Road drainage issues will be put on future agendas, until each matter is resolved.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

MONTHLY UPDATE/PROGRESS REPORT BY DELTA COVES REPRESENTATIVES
Mr. Owen Poole, representative of Delta Coves, gave an update on the progress of the Delta Coves project.  PG&E has inspected all of the gas lines on the project and they passed.  Next will be bringing gas to the project.  There are 92 street lights that don’t work and are in the process of being repaired.  They are also working on the water lines by installing permanent brackets under the bridge for the water lines.  There are approved landscape plans and they are in the process of signing a landscape contractor.  The landscaping will start on Gateway and they would like feedback from the District.  They are negotiating contracts with three different builders for construction.
Director Kirk asked about traffic control on Bethel Island Road because of the increase in traffic.  She also asked if there could be a combined session with BIMID and BIMAC for discussion of the landscape plans for downtown Bethel Island.

President Smith asked Mr. Owen Poole to let BIMID staff know when an appropriate time would be to have a combined meeting.
Mr. Owen Poole stated he will be unavailable in February but would like to set up something for March or April.

APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION NO. 18-01-18A “SUPPORTING DELTA COVE’S REQUEST FOR REAR-YARD SETBACK ADJUSTMENTS”

A motion was made by Director Berzinas to adopt Resolution No. 18-01-18A “Supporting Delta Cove’s Request for Rear-Yard Setback Adjustments”.
Mr. Owen Poole asked several questions regarding the Resolution and asked for clarification.
Director Simpson asked about the setbacks and would it interfere with the development of the lots.  He also asked about the elevation of the BIMID levee and the Delta Coves levee.
Mr. Mark Fortner stated the BIMID levee is currently at a minimum elevation of 8.5.  The Delta Coves levee around the perimeter ranges between 11 to 10.1  and the peninsula levee is 8.5 elevation at the lowest.

Mr. Owen Poole stated there will be a bathymetric survey report for the lagoon, and RJA grading plans for the rock slope will be included in a summary of the condition of the whole subdivision.
Mr. Owen Poole stated that Parcel B is being planned to be a gated community, yet the Resolution states in Section 2(c) “including a provision saying the Project may not be or become a gated community”.  Parcel B may have houses or condos and other amenities.
Attorney Dave Larsen stated it could read “it can’t be a perimeter gated community”.

Mr. Owen Poole stated they are public roads owned by Contra Costa County.

Director Berzinas asked what would stop all the peninsulas from being a gated community.

Attorney Dave Larsen stated the resolution will be changed to reflect conditions relative to Parcel B only.

Director Simpson stated he felt there should not be a five-foot setback whether it is for the perimeter levee or the peninsulas.  There shouldn’t be a five-foot easement because it wouldn’t allow for repair of the levee.
Mr. Jeff Twitchell stated on the perimeter levee there is a levee maintenance easement and there is a reason for it.  The Board wanted the right to inspect the levee, and if it is built on top of, you can’t see the waterside.  At the engineer’s recommendation, the District should use the easement.  There should be a non-permanent structure setback there.  That’s where the five-foot setback came from.
After much discussion, Attorney Dave Larsen asked for a straw vote on the zero setback or the five-foot setback and to allow removable items within the setback and add a notation to Exhibit A regarding the mobility of items in the setback.
There was a discussion on the time limit for the removable items to be removed.  The options were 24 hours and 30 days.

Director Amrine stated he didn’t like the 30 days.

It was stated if there is an emergency, then there would be no notification.

Attorney Dave Larsen summarized the changes requested for the Resolution and Exhibit A.
A motion was amended by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Kirk to adopt Resolution No. 18-01-18A “Supporting Delta Coves Request for Rear-Yard Setback Adjustments” with amendments to Section 1, Section 2C and Exhibit A as discussed.
Director Simpson stated he is going to vote nay because he doesn’t want the five-foot setback on the perimeter lots.
With  a roll call vote, the vote showed Director Kirk, Director Berzinas and President Smith in favor (Director Simpson and Director Amrine voted no).  Motion carried.
Mr. Dean Moreland asked for clarification regarding the slurry wall.

Mr. Jeff Twitchell explained the height of the slurry wall and the location.

NEW BUSINESS

AUTHORIZE SIGNATURE OF THE 2017-18 CDBG PUMP & DRAINAGE PIPE REPLACEMENT PROJECT
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to authorize the signature of the 2017-18 CDBG Pump & Drainage Pipe Replacement Project Agreement.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
RECEIVE STANDARDIZED EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM AND NATIONAL INCIDENT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM TRAINING (SEMS/NIMS) PROCESS UPDATE

Director Berzinas stated that per FEMA standards the Board and staff are required to take the ICS training and to bring all the policies up to the FEMA standards.
District Manager Espinoza stated there will be more discussion at future meetings as the District receives more information.
DISTRICT MANAGER REPORT UPDATE ON GOALS, STRATEGIES, PROBLEM AREAS, WORK COMPLETED
A written report was available to the public.
LEVEE SUPERINTENDENT MONTHLY REPORT OF WORK PERFORMED

A written report was available to the public.
DISTRICT CLERK’S REPORT
	Date
	Address
	Concern
	Response/Action

	12/4/17
	Sugar Barge Marina
	Replacement of evacuation sign
	Don’t have sign at this time

	12/4/17
	Anchor Marina
	Sloughing
	Added to rock list

	12/5/17
	4010/4012 Stone Rd
	Beaver activity and sloughing
	Staff to continue to monitor

	12/11/17
	3840 Stone Rd
	Beaver activity
	Repaired 12/14/17

	1/5/18
	4252 Windsweep
	Possible boil
	Staff monitored and water has stopped 1/9/18


Since the last meeting, the District has received and approved 2 project applications.

The next agenda cutoff will be Tuesday, February 6, 2018.  Please have agenda items submitted to staff by that time.

The next Regular Board Meeting will be on February 15, 2018 at 7:00pm.

Safety Days:  1684 days with no accidents.

Please note:

AB1234 – Ethics Compliance Training

Directors, key staff and standing committee members must complete the Ethics Compliance Training every two years in accordance with Government Code sections   25008, 365124.5 and added sections beginning with 53232.  If your name is in BOLD, your certification is due.  The training can be taken on the FPPC website and at the District’s SDRMA online training site.  These two training opportunities can be completed on your own schedule.  Please contact the office for your username and password for the SDRMA website login.  A completion certificate MUST be filed with the District office.
Directors and Staff


Tony Berzinas

3/3/16, due 3/2/18


Denece Bixby

12/4/17, due 12/5/19 


Julie Hugel

12/19/16, due 12/18/18


Bob Amrine


11/8/17, due 11/9/19


Lee Simpson

11/8/17, due 11/9/19


Bruce Smith

5/31/17, due 5/30/19


Lisa Kirk


due by 12/31/17


Regina Espinoza
due by 12/31/17

Brown Act Compliance Training

Brown Act Training is a useful tool in local governance.  Every Board Member needs to know about the Brown Act.  It is complex, with many intricacies and yearly changes to the Act itself.  Brown Act Training is recommended for every Board Member and Executive Employee every year to keep compliant with recent changes in the Act.

Brown Act Training is available on the CSDA web site (as an on-demand webinar; and is free to SDRMA members (as is BIMID)).  Staff recommends that each Board Member take a refresher course on the Brown Act.  Please contact Denece if you wish to register for the on-demand webinar.

REPORT OF MONTHLY WORK TO BE PERFORMED

A written report was available to the public.

TREASURER’S REPORT
Balances as of 12/31/17:

Checking Account is $71,393.57
Money Market Account (unrestricted funds) is $2,968.00
Park Account is $1,679.57
House Number Account: $388.42
Delta Coves First Deposit is $435,325.42
Delta Coves CFD & Contingency:  $1,577,055.28
LFCF Repairs and Improvements: $87,683.08
LFCF Maintenance: $15,991.53
Advance Funding from DWR
Special Project #3 Money Market is $1,345,105.17

(HSB Project)
December 2017 Accounts Payable after 11/30/17:

$121,281
General Account
A motion was made by Director Simpson and seconded by Director Berzinas to pay the bills.  The vote showed five directors in favor .  Motion carried.
BETHEL ISLAND PARK

Nothing to report.

WEBSITE-

Nothing to report.
BETHEL ISLAND PARK COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing to report.
DELTA INTERGOVERNMENTAL WATCHDOG COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing to report.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.
SUGGESTION FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
None.
A motion was made by Director Amrine and seconded by Director Berzinas to adjourn the meeting.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
The regular meeting adjourned at 8:55pm.
Submitted by Denece Bixby, District Clerk

Board appoved 2/15/18
Page 1 of 7

